International Bible Lessons Commentary Luke 1:26-38

King James Version

International Bible Lessons Sunday, December 4, 2016

L.G. Parkhurst, Jr.

The International Bible Lesson (Uniform Sunday School Lessons Series) for Sunday, December 4, 2016, is from Luke 1:26-38. Questions for Discussion and Thinking Further follow the verse-by-verse International Bible Lesson Commentary. Study Hints for Discussion and Thinking Further discusses Questions for Discussion and Thinking Further to help with class preparation and in conducting class discussion: these hints are available on the International Bible Lessons Commentary website along with the International Bible Lesson that you may want to read to your class as part of your Bible study. If you are a Bible student or teacher, you can discuss each week's commentary and lesson at the International Bible Lesson Forum.

International Bible Lesson Commentary

Luke 1:26-38

(Luke 1:26) And in the sixth month the angel Gabriel was sent from God unto a city of Galilee, named Nazareth,

During the sixth month after Elizabeth had conceived John the Baptist, the angel Gabriel, who had appeared to Zechariah in the temple and had foretold the conception and birth of John the Baptist, was sent by God to visit the virgin Mary, who would soon become the mother of Jesus the Messiah. Whereas John's parents were of the tribe of Levi and lived in Judea, Mary and Joseph were of the tribe of Judah and they lived north of Judea in land formerly occupied by the northern kingdom, called the Kingdom of Israel. Since Elizabeth and Mary were related, Mary may also have had some Levite priests in her ancestry. Joseph, who would become Jesus' legal father, was of the house of David of the tribe of Judah.

(Luke 1:27) To a virgin espoused to a man whose name was Joseph, of the house of David; and the virgin's name was Mary.

Some Bible teachers state that the virgin Mary was probably only 12 or 13 years old when the angel Gabriel appeared to her; however, just because some rabbis say a girl at

that time could be engaged or betrothed to be married at the age of 12 and married at the age of 13 is no indication that Mary was that young. Mary was probably younger than 20 years old, but the Bible does not indicate her age. In my opinion, God would have chosen an older girl to bear the infant Jesus for her sake as well as for the sake of her Son. Mary would travel great distances for that historical period of time, and she would face hardships both before and after Jesus' birth. An older girl could probably deal with these hardships easier than a very young girl. Mary would probably travel 90 to 100 miles (a 3 or 4-day journey at least) to visit Elizabeth before John's birth and then travel back to Nazareth. She would travel about that same distance again when she traveled to Bethlehem with Joseph (a 3 or 4-day journey at least) immediately before the birth of Jesus. After Jesus' birth, she would travel to Egypt to save Him from the murderous King Herod. If Mary were a mother older than 13 years old, she would be stronger emotionally, mentally, physically, and spiritually and better able to do all of these things. One can ask themselves, "What age of a girl would God most likely choose in this unique situation; especially since God knew beforehand what Mary would face in the future after she conceived Jesus?" The name "Mary" means "exalted one." The name "Joseph" means "May he (God) add (sons)." Though tradition seems to teach that Joseph was a much older man than Mary, the Bible does not tell us his age either; so he may have been close to Mary's age. Since the Bible simply does not tell us the ages of Joseph and Mary, all guesses are merely speculative. Joseph was of the house of David, and the Bible foretold that the Messiah would be of the house of David. Joseph would be the legal father of Jesus, the Son of God. Later, God would legally adopt all who would believe in Jesus Christ as the Son of God and receive Him as their Lord and Savior. Jesus declared that He was the root of (or the foundation of or the beginning of or the life-giving means of sustaining) the House of David as well as a descendant of the House of David, saying "I am the root and the descendant of David, the bright morning star" (Revelation 22:16).

(Luke 1:28) And the angel came in unto her, and said, Hail, thou that art highly favoured, the Lord is with thee: blessed art thou among women.

The angel Gabriel did not appear to Mary in a way that would frighten her. We are not told that he appeared to her in a dream. He may have simply knocked on the door of her home and greeted her. His words encouraged her with a standard formal greeting, plus the revelation that his visit was to bring her a blessing (true happiness) from God and not the judgment of God, for God was with her and favored her. For the Lord to be with you is an indication that the Lord will help you. Mary may have wondered what God wanted and why she would especially need God's help.

(Luke 1:29) And when she saw him, she was troubled at his saying, and cast in her mind what manner of salutation this should be.

Mary's first response to the angel was perplexity or confusion. She had no idea what the angel might want or what message God had sent the angel to bring her. The title "angel" means "messenger." As far as we know, nothing in her previous experience had prepared her to expect a meeting with an angel. She had a brief moment to wonder why God favored her and an angel had appeared to her.

(Luke 1:30) And the angel said unto her, Fear not, Mary: for thou hast found favour with God.

Perhaps the initial appearance of the angel did not frighten Mary, but perplexity could lead to fear. The angel came to give her a message, and he did not want her to be frightened by his message or by him. He had not come to give her bad news, but good news that she had found favor with God; God intended to bless her and give her the opportunity to serve Him. To comfort and encourage her, the angel mentioned twice that she was favored. God had His own reasons for "favoring" Mary above all other women, but surely He had prepared her mentally, physically, morally, and spiritually in advance to be the mother of His Son; just as He had prepared Moses in advance to save His people from bondage in Egypt. Jesus would save His people from their sins, so God gave His Son the best parents possible to nurture and train Him in God's law, love, justice, and mercy. The parents of John the Baptist were "righteous before God, living blamelessly according to all the commandments and regulations of the Lord" (Luke 1:6). We have good reasons to believe that these spiritual traits and righteous ways of living would also characterize the mother and father that God had prepared to be the mother and father of His only begotten Son, Jesus.

(Luke 1:31) And, behold, thou shalt conceive in thy womb, and bring forth a son, and shalt call his name JESUS.

Mary had found favor with God because God had chosen and prepared her to be the mother of Jesus before she was born, as the psalmist so eloquently declared about himself and all of God's chosen ones: "For it was you who formed my inward parts; you knit me together in my mother's womb" (Psalm 139:13). The Bible does not say that Mary was filled with the Holy Spirit before she was born (as the Bible teaches about John the Baptist), but God could so arrange events and people in Mary's life to prepare her to serve as the mother of the Son of God. Mary had the moral, spiritual, mental, and physical qualities that would make her a perfect mother for the Son of God. The angel told her to name her son "Jesus," which means "Yahweh (or God) Saves."

(Luke 1:32) He shall be great, and shall be called the Son of the Highest: and the Lord God shall give unto him the throne of his father David:

In the temple, the angel Gabriel told Zechariah some things about John's future ministry; after John's birth, the Holy Spirit filled Zechariah and directed him to give his newborn son the title "the prophet of the Most High" (Luke 1:76). The angel Gabriel told Mary some things about Jesus, and why Jesus would be called "the Son of the Most High" (Luke 1:32). Jesus was great; so great in fact that His enemies crucified Him and left Him in a tomb; however, after His resurrection from the dead, His church has spread around the world. Unlike John the Baptist, who was the foretold prophet of God, Jesus would be called "the Son of the Most High," because God would be His Father and His followers would see this fact in His life, love, ministry, prayers, teaching, death, resurrection, and ascension into heaven. Having the "throne of his ancestor David" meant Jesus would be the long-expected and prophesied Messiah whose reign would never end.

(Luke 1:33) And he shall reign over the house of Jacob for ever; and of his kingdom there shall be no end.

Mary did not know or understand all that the angel meant when he declared these facts about Jesus' future, about the Son she would bear. The "house of Jacob" included all of the 12 tribes of Israel, not just the tribe of Judah, even though the northern kingdom, which was called the Kingdom of Israel, had been destroyed in 722 BC. Perhaps the angel used the term "house of Jacob" so no one would mistake his meaning and try to distinguish the Kingdom of Judah from the destroyed Kingdom of Israel (Jacob's name had been changed by God from Jacob to Israel). Because Jesus would live forever after His death and resurrection and sit at the right hand of God the Father, His kingdom would never end.

(Luke 1:34) Then said Mary unto the angel, How shall this be, seeing I know not a man?

Though Mary was engaged to be married to Joseph, she was not married yet and she had never done anything toward the conception of a child. Therefore, she wanted to know what she was to do in order to conceive her child, Jesus the Messiah. The angel would tell her that the only thing she needed to do was receive this blessed gift of God. She was not to seek an earthly husband to be the physical father of Jesus. She, of course, married Joseph, who became the legal father of Jesus and who would help care for and raise Him in a godly home. Thus, Jesus was fully human and fully God as the Son of Mary and the Son of God.

(Luke 1:35) And the angel answered and said unto her, The Holy Ghost shall come upon thee, and the power of the Highest shall overshadow thee: therefore also that holy thing which shall be born of thee shall be called the Son of God.

The angel told her what would happen, but he did not give her (nor do the gospel writers give) much specific information or details about how she would receive the blessed gift of a baby, who would be the Son of God. Any supernatural medical explanation would have been beyond her comprehension and the comprehension of those she might tell (including us today). The power of the Most High God through the blessed Holy Spirit would conceive within her the Son of God, Jesus the Messiah. The conception of the true Son of God was totally unlike the myths of the Greek gods in classical or modern fiction. God the Father totally respected Mary as a person and as a woman, and He performed a miracle so Jesus would be holy and the only begotten Son of God (see John 3:16).

(Luke 1:36) And, behold, thy cousin Elisabeth, she hath also conceived a son in her old age: and this is the sixth month with her, who was called barren.

The angel then gave Mary information that she could use to help her during this time of dramatic change in her life. She would visit Elizabeth, who in her old age would give Mary much wise advice and confirm for her what the angel had told her. The Bible often requires two witnesses to confirm a legal fact, and filled with the Holy Spirit both Elizabeth and the baby John within her would serve as second witnesses for Mary that the angel's appearance was real and Mary's child was the Son of God (Luke 1:41-42). In addition to Zechariah, Elizabeth and the baby John would also serve as second witnesses for Joseph and Mary when Mary told Joseph about the angel's appearance to Zechariah in the temple and to her in her home and about the miraculous birth of John and Zechariah's ability to talk once more; thus confirming for Joseph that his own angelic dream about Jesus and His mother Mary was an authentic revelation from God. When we think of how God can speak through angels, prophets, and a baby in a womb as witnesses for God, we bow in wonder and praise to God.

(Luke 1:37) For with God nothing shall be impossible.

Some translations read, "For nothing will be impossible with God" (Luke 1:37). A suggested literal Greek translation is: "From God no word shall be impossible." Whatever God says, God can do; whatever promise God makes, God will fulfill. In the context of Luke 1:36, it was not impossible for God to give supernaturally the boy Isaac to Sarah and the boy Samuel to Hannah through natural human means in their old age;

therefore, it was not impossible for God to use natural means to supernaturally give the boy John the Baptist to Elizabeth in her old age. It would not be impossible for God to give Mary a Son who did not have a physical human father, and God would do so in a way unlike the conception of human beings and unlike the supposed conception of some of the fictional Egyptian and Greek gods or idols. For example, in Moses' day some believed wrongly that the son of Pharaoh was a god because he was conceived by the son of a god, the Pharaoh. Through God's miracles in Egypt, God defeated all the pagan gods of Egypt including Pharaoh, just as God said He would. In Jesus' conception, the Holy Spirit would "overshadow" Mary. "Overshadow" is the term the angel used when he told Mary how she would conceive the Son of God, and "overshadow" is a term similar to the word used in the Bible when God descended over the tabernacle after Moses set it up.

(Luke 1:38) And Mary said, Behold the handmaid of the Lord; be it unto me according to thy word. And the angel departed from her.

Mary humbly submitted to the will of God, but she may have lived in faithfulness to God daily for many years before she met the angel — she may have committed each new day to God using the very words that she spoke to the angel, "Here am I, the servant of the Lord." With these humble words, she has become an example for all who would truly follow her Son as their Lord and Savior. Today, disciples of Jesus can say to God each morning with respect to the day ahead, "As I read the Bible today, may your word to me and the world be fulfilled" or "Let it be with me according to the Bible" or "Let it be with me according to your word" or "Tell me what to do and I will do it, because I am your willing servant."

Questions for Discussion and Thinking Further

- 1. If you were God the Father, what type of girl or woman would you want to choose to be the mother of your only begotten Son?
- 2. What does the angel say to Mary so she will not be afraid?
- 3. What does the angel say about Mary's Son that makes Him special and what are some of the ways Jesus is different from John the Baptist?
- 4. How is Mary's reply to the angel a good example for all who claim to be Christians?

5. How would many churches be different today if every church member had the attitude of Mary each day?

Begin or close your class by reading the short weekly *International Bible Lesson*.

— © Copyright 2016 by L.G. Parkhurst, Jr. Permission Granted for Not for Profit Use.

